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beliefs I share, whose rights and  
liberties I respect, and whose 
laws I will uphold and obey.  
Oath of Australian citizenship 

AUSTRALIA, land of the fair go, gave asylum to Iranian refugee Man Haron 
Monis. Its welfare state sustained him for a decade on the dole. Its tolerance 
gave him the freedom to rant against his adoptive country. 

When Monis was prosecuted for posting bile-filled letters to the widows of 
Australian soldiers, taxpayers handed him the money to defend himself, all 
the way to the High Court. When he pleaded guilty, a judge spared him 
prison. 

When Monis was granted Australian citizenship in 2004, it meant he could 
never be deported, no matter how heinous his crimes or how much he 
spurned Australia’s institutions, its way of life and its people. 
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The leniency of his treatment raises the question: has Australia’s tolerance 
made it a soft touch for criminals and terrorists? 

One Nation leader Pauline Hanson, who is running for a seat in the 
Queensland election, became a lightning rod for community disquiet this 
week when she blamed the federal government for lax security checks on 
refugees. 

“Whoever comes to Australia as a refugee must be thoroughly investigated 
— their background — before they’re allowed into the Australian 
community,” she said. “We need to be more stringent to make sure these 
circumstances never happen in Australia again.” 

Monis arrived in Australia not by boat but as a businessman on a short-stay 
visa in 1996. 

The self-appointed Muslim cleric was granted a permanent protection visa as 
a refugee four years later. 

When he became an Australian citizen in 2004, he was not required to 
relinquish his Iranian citizenship. 

Australian citizenship requires applicants to be of “good character’’, and can 
be revoked only if the applicant lied about having a criminal record 
beforehand. But citizenship can be cancelled only for those with dual 
nationality, to avoid rendering them stateless. It is not clear whether Monis 
retained his Iranian citizenship. 

The Abbott government has introduced legislation — opposed by Labor and 
the Greens in the lower house — to tighten citizenship laws. The Senate has 
yet to vote on the bill, which would grant Immigration Minister Scott 
Morrison new powers to veto rulings made by the Administrative Appeals 
Tribunal. 

Morrison is concerned that the AAT has quashed Immigration Department 
rulings by finding would-be citizens to be of “good character’’, despite 



convictions for child sexual offences, manslaughter, people-smuggling or 
domestic violence. 

Under the existing system, the AAT has the power to overturn decisions 
made by federal government departments and agencies. Its members include 
judges, lawyers, retired military officers, doctors, engineers and academics. 

In the past year, it has overruled the Immigration Department and its minister 
10 times, rejecting their attempts to cancel visas or deny citizenship to 
migrants with criminal records.An alcoholic Irishman who spent four years 
in jail for an assault that left a student brain-damaged was allowed to remain 
in Australia after the AAT ruled that “best interest of children and other 
relevant considerations outweigh protection of Australian community’’. The 
32-year-old came here as a backpacker in 2009, fresh from prison, after lying 
about his alarming criminal record. 

When the working holiday visa expired, he stayed in Australia illegally, 
clocking up convictions for drink-driving, drug possession, damaging 
property and assaulting his girlfriend. He admitted to working here illegally 
without paying tax. After fathering a child to an Australian woman in 2010, 
he applied for a bridging visa so he could seek permanent residency as a 
spouse. 

The Immigration Department knocked back his application, telling the AAT 
the man had “consistently and deliberately deceived the Australian 
authorities since his first arrival in Australia’’. 

But deputy AAT president Stanley Hotop, a legal academic and former dean 
of the law school at the University of Western Australia, decided to give the 
Irishman a second chance, as it would be in the “best interests’’ of his three-
year-old son for Dad to stay in Australia. “The very low risk of future harm 
by the applicant is a risk which the Australian community should be prepared 
to tolerate,’’ Hotop wrote in his January judgment. 



“The tribunal … accepts that the applicant has fully accepted responsibility 
for his past offending and is genuinely and profoundly remorseful for his 
serious offending, including, in particular, the offence of assault ... which he 
committed in Ireland in February 2002 and which caused brain damage to the 
victim and has left him in a permanent vegetative state and unable to see or 
speak. 

“The applicant, in his own evidence, frankly acknowledged that, if he were to 
resume drinking, there would be a risk of his engaging violent conduct. 

The tribunal accepts, however, that the applicant is very unlikely to abuse 
alcohol or illicit drugs in the future.’’ 

A convicted heroin trafficker beat a deportation order last December after his 
family blamed Australia for “making him what he is’’. 

The man had been jailed eight times for trafficking heroin and cannabis since 
migrating to Australia from Vietnam at the age of nine, convinced the AAT 
that he was ready to “settle down and lead a normal life’’ in Melbourne. His 
brother told the hearing “it is shocking that the department would seek to 
send Phuong back to Vietnam when it was this country that made him what 
he is’’. 

AAT member Regina Perton, a former member of the Migration Review 
Tribunal and the Refugee Review Tribunal, admitted she did not have 
“strong confidence’’ in the man’s ability to reform. “On the other hand, there 
are many people in the Australian community who have succumbed to drug 
dependence and committed crimes to pay for their habit,’’ she concluded in 
her judgment, published in March. 

A 40-year-old Vietnamese refugee with 47 criminal convictions for offences 
including drug dealing and robbery was allowed to stay after the AAT 
ordered the Immigration Department to grant him a visa. 



The man had been stripped of his refugee status on account of his criminal 
record in 2008 but the minister at the time, Labor’s Chris Evans, intervened 
to stop his deportation, and granted him a five-year visa. New minister 
Morrison cancelled this visa in October last year. Two months later, the AAT 
ruled the criminal be allowed to stay, as he would have “adjustment 
problems’’ if sent back to Vietnam. 

AAT deputy president Brian Tamberlin, a former Federal Court judge, 
concluded that “the degree and duration of (the man’s) ties to Australia over 
a period of 20 years and the strong loving support of his mother and 
longstanding partner … outweigh the need for protection of the Australian 
community in this case’’. 

A schizophrenic Tongan man jailed for bashing police and prison officers 
and stabbing a shopping centre security guard also beat a deportation order 
after the AAT decided to let him “work towards a better me’’. AAT deputy 
president Stephen Frost, a lawyer and former Australian Taxation Office 
employee, decided the man should stay despite his “long history of violent 
offending”. 

“He wants to work towards being a ‘better me’, and to get back some of the 
innocence he lost as a young child,’’ Frost stated in the judgment, published 
in June last year. The High Commission of the Kingdom of Tonga had 
written to the AAT, explaining that Tonga did not have a welfare program for 
unemployed or disabled citizens and had “short supplies” of anti-psychotic 
medication for schizophrenic patients. 

More migrants are seeking citizenship to cement their stay in Australia. 
Citizenship grants have surged two-thirds in the past two years, to 158,870 in 
2013-14. 

They included 2155 Iranians, 3150 Iraqis, 207 Syrians, 2620 Afghans and 
3073 Pakistanis. 



Last week, the Abbott government amended the Migration Act to make it 
easier to refuse visas on the grounds of character, and to give the 
Immigration Minister stronger decision-making powers. 

In the past six months, Morrison has cancelled 63 visas, compared to just 
three cancelled by his Labor predecessor Tony Burke in 2013-14, and 10 by 
Chris Bowen in the previous year. 

Former chief of army Peter Leahy, director of the National Security Institute 
at the University of Canberra, says the legislation should go further, so dual 
citizens can be deported if they break the law after attaining Australian 
citizenship. 

“Citizenship brings privileges but it also brings obligations to observe the 
law of the land and to behave as a proper citizen,’’ he told Inquirer. 

“If they’re not prepared to do that, there should be the ability for the 
government to revoke the Australian citizenship and deport the individual to 
the country of original citizenship.’’ 

The government’s security agency watchdog, the Independent National 
Security Legislation Monitor, warned of the dangers of dual citizenship in its 
final report before the agency’s abolition this year. Barrister Bret Walker SC, 
who wrote the report, recommended the government give the immigration 
minister the power to revoke the Australian citizenship of dual nationals who 
have “engaged in acts prejudicial to Australia’s security, when it is not in 
Australia’s interests for the person to remain’’. 

“The INSLM is concerned with the implications dual or multiple citizenship 
has for Australia’s counter-terrorism effort,’’ he advised. “Dual citizenship is 
not a human right.’’ 
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